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Abstract

My creative practice-led research weaves traditional Pasifika
forms of storytelling with contemporary screen arts storytelling
methods through a Sāmoan lens. Breaking Bread, is a triptych
series that integrates fāgogo (traditional performance art),
tatau (traditional tattoo) and fa’amatai (governance) into the
written scripts and script writing processes.

Due to the escalation of PASIFIKA PEOPLE1 living within the
diaspora, traditional Pasifika stories have become increasingly
popular across all storytelling media, particularly in screen
formats from the South Pacific. Although Pasifika/Māori
filmmakers contribute a small percentage to screen works
produced worldwide, a significant number of films produced in
Aotearoa are from those that identify as TAGATA MOANA,
indigenous Pasifika/Māori filmmakers. Despite the success and
overall popularity of these films, Pasifika/Māori stories are
often conveyed through a western lens to suit a western
audience.

My creative practice-led research contributes to the future of
Pasifika storytelling by bringing Pasifika methodologies to
Pasifika scriptwriting and storytelling processes. Celebrating
the digital era that is the 21st century with a new wave of
emerging Pasifika voices, my research extends beyond Pasifika
people being seen on screen. Rather it speaks to story
sovereignty, reclamation and the survival of Pasifika cultures.

1 When a new person, character or place is introduced
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INT.2 ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS - MORNING34

I acknowledge the DHARAWAL and DHARRUK  people, who are the
traditional custodians of the lands I inhabit whilst completing
the research and written component of this document. I pay my
respects to elders past, present and emerging, and acknowledge
that sovereignty was never ceded on Aboriginal land.

I acknowledge TANGATA WHENUA, the native Māori people of the
land on which UNITEC’s School of Creative Industries is
situated. A huge fa’afetai lava to my peers, colleagues and
mentors that have allowed and supported me to continue with the
Masters of Creative Practice programme from abroad, due to
unforeseen circumstances that weren’t anticipated at the
beginning of the Master's journey.

During this time of post graduate study, I lost my Father,
TULAGALUA FAATAUUU-SATIU (59), maternal-grandmother, SALUA NANAI
(95), and a childhood friend, MARIE ONELINO (34) who are
respectable storytellers in their own right and each played a
vital part in my own journey as a storyteller.

I dedicate this research to those that I have lost and my nieces
and nephews, AJ SATIU(9), JAIYANA NANAI (8), SIENNA NANAI(7),
SAVANNAH FAATAUUU (5) and EZEKIEL NANAI (4), who are all first
generation Australian-Sāmoan. I hope this research will open a
doorway and bridge some of the loss of knowledge of traditional
Sāmoan storytelling for those living within the diaspora.

I hope my nieces and nephews, alongside the next generation/s of
young Pasifika storytellers to come, will grow up in a world
where they can remain connected to their cultures and see a
version of themselves and their stories reflected on their
screens too.

This is for them.

4 The heading for each new segment
3 Division of four main chapters
2 To indicate this has come from the author (short for interior/internal)
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INT. BACKGROUND - CONTINUOUS5

Navigating my cultural identity as a first-generation Sāmoan,
Aotearoa born and raised, is a familiar conversation and
experience I share with my extended family, friends and
colleagues. My parents moved to Aotearoa shortly after the dawn
raids, a police operation targeting overstayers in New Zealand
between the mid-1970s to early 1980s. Although not specifically
affected by the immediate dawn raid encounters, the shame for
being from a migrant background was handed down to me. As a
result, my parents forced the English language on my siblings
and I, so we have yet to converse fluently in gagana Sāmoa
(Sāmoan language). But despite the lack of spoken Sāmoan in the
household, we attended a Sāmoan church and regularly engaged
with those of Sāmoan heritage, a mix of those who spoke fluently
and many others like me who at the time couldn’t converse at
all. Sāmoan culture was embedded in other ways, enough to grab a
hold of, and grow my desire to become educated, engage with the
culture and embrace it.

Upon reflection of my childhood, one thing that has been
consistent is my love for Sāmoan food and how it played an
integral part in my relationship with my family. Food literally
brought our family together from preparation, cooking, prayer,
sharing space, conversation, eating and then cleaning up. These
activities where stories were shared became a daily ritual in
our household and fueled my curiosity in wanting to deepen my
learning.

These experiences, and a fondness to embrace Aganu’u Sāmoa
(Sāmoan culture) wholeheartedly have made me question my
identity as a Sāmoan scriptwriting practitioner. For so long, my
practice has gravitated towards western methods (like the
three-act structure) which has shaped my experience in writing
successfully for screen. The discoveries I have made and will
continue to make are informed by my cultural diasporic position
as a creative practice-led research practitioner. Through this
creative practice-led research I have developed a method that I
hope provides a framework for other Pasifika scriptwriters to
pursue.

5 An extension of previous “chapter”
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INT. PROJECT - CONTINUOUS

Breaking Bread, is a triptych film series, and is the final
creative output of my practice-led research. It is a three-part
anthology that bridges traditional forms of Sāmoan storytelling
with western contemporary screen arts media.

Figure 1 breaks down each of the Breaking Bread scripts, and how
food, traditional forms of Sāmoan storytelling, themes,
character and familial/intergenerational relationships all play
a vital part in my research.

Figure 1: Trilogy breakdown

No. Traditional
form of
storytelling

Food Theme/s Main
Characters

Relationship

1 Fāgogo
(performance
art)

Povi
masima
(salted
beef)

Colonisation
of
christianity

Mama and
Sina

Grandmother
and
granddaughter

2 Tatau
(tattoo)

Koko
Sāmoa
(Sāmoan
cocoa)

Toxic
masculinity
and child
molestation

Saili and
Ezekiel

Father and
Son

3 Fa’amatai
(governance
system)

Oka
(Raw
fish)

Fa’afafine
(third
gender)
Gender roles
in society

Tino and
Sienna

Cousins

Before I discuss how Breaking Bread was informed by my creative
practice-led research and the methodology I have applied, I
explain why I believe this research is important and needed.
Following that I will go into the detail of the three
traditional forms of Sāmoan storytelling that hold the heart of
each of the scripts.
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INT/EXT.6 WHY - DAY

From a Pasifka perspective, looking across various artforms of
storytelling, the works of Arts Foundation Laureate 2020 FAFSWAG
show me, how a queer multidisciplinary arts collective, formed
in 2013, reference traditional Sāmoan dance. As part of the
Auckland Arts Festival 2018 and in collaboration with Piki
Films, Resn, Toi o Tāmaki Activate Auckland and New Zealand On
Air, FAFSWAG created an interactive documentary. Through the
specific works within the interactive documentary, co-founder,
Pati Solomona Tyrell, speaks to the fluidity/similarities of
traditional siva Sāmoa (Sāmoan dance) with VOGUE, a now
contemporary dance form which evolved from the Harlem ballroom
scene in the 1960s (FAFSWAGVOGUE, 2018). Although FAFSWAG’s
works as a collective are more specific to live performance,
stage, installation and activation, the group's work shows how
traditional and contemporary approaches to Sāmoan stories might
come together across art forms. Similarly, the Black Friars
Theatre Company, a Pasifika-led organisation, begun in 2006 with
a small number of students from Wesley College and led by Dr.
Michelle Johansson, creates theatre works to dismantle Pasifika
stereotypes and stories of South Auckland, which are often
misrepresented by the media. Their recent works founded a
movement, Southside Rise, a trilogy of theatre shows between
2017 and 2019 in collaboration with high school students across
multiple south Auckland schools.

As Pasifika storytellers and as indigenous tagata moana, our
responsibility (to our artform) is two-fold. Firstly, to
dismantle false narratives about Pasifika people and secondly,
to create works that represent the diversity and differences of
Pasifika people. The development of Breaking Bread is
fundamental to the bigger picture of screenwriting as it is
shown through traditional Pasifika storytelling and how this
might be integrated into the contemporary screen arts culture
through the written script form. This exegesis offers an
overview of a number of scripted and produced screen works
written by Pasifika and non-Pasifika filmmakers. This survey

6 To indicate this section has come from both the author and additional sources. INT/EXT is short for
interior/exterior or internal/external



10

makes visible the gaps in the field and suggests a direction for
Pasifika filmmakers of the future.

EXT.7 MOANA 1926 VS MOANA 2016 - AFTERNOON

Prior to the late 20th century, there have been few narratives
that have been told about the South Pacific. More specifically,
stories told by filmmakers who are not of Pasifika heritage
about the South Pacific. I uncovered two different versions of
Moana, a term in Pasifika culture that loosely means, deep
ocean. The first analysis  of Moana is a 1926 docu-fiction
(combination of documentary and fiction) which I saw at a
special screening titled Moana with Sound at the Māngere Arts
Centre in 2018 (Flaherty, 1926). Robert J. Flaherty was an
American filmmaker of Irish and German descent, but was paid by
Paramount Pictures to capture the traditional life of
Polynesians using a regular movie camera and a colour camera
(which eventually malfunctioned). The docu-fiction was restored
in 1980 when Flaherty’s daughter, Monica, returned to Sāmoa and
recorded sounds of village life, dialogue along with traditional
sounds, which was released and shown publicly in 1981 (Flaherty,
1981). The narrative follows the journey of a young man named
Moana as he undergoes a journey of manhood, ending with him
obtaining the traditional Sāmoan pe’a, the traditional tattoo
for men, a custom that holds significant value within the
fa’amatai chief system. The protagonist Moana is seen in the
early stages of the film with the pe’a. Some people may then say
that this docu-fiction does not constitute an accurate portrayal
of the Sāmoan people because of the displacement of the
protagonist’s narrative. Nathanael Hood (2016), explains upon
Flaherty’s arrival in Savai’i (the Sāmoan island where Moana was
filmed), he was surprised to find how modernised the local
Sāmoan people were and spent the next two years (alongside his
family) getting the locals to revert back to their traditional
ways.

NATHANAEL HOOD
“...Moana’s family weren’t an actual family. Instead, they were
a group of unrelated yet properly photogenic locals assembled by

7 To indicate this has come from other sources (who are not the author). Short for exterior/external.
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pioneering director and proto-documentarian Robert J. Flaherty
for his film Moana” (MUBI, 2016).

As a Sāmoan scriptwriting practitioner in the 21st century, it
is my duty, as a storyteller of my culture, to ensure that any
false narratives told about my community are accurate and to
prevent stories being told by those who may not necessarily
share experiences, as opposed to those who are of Sāmoan
heritage.

Disney’s film Moana, released in 2016, underwent a similar
journey to the Moana docu-fiction of 1926. The contemporary
version was again led by American directors. Ron Clements and
John Musker travelled into the Pacific after pitching the
concept (to funding bodies) around Polynesian mythology and were
fascinated with the heroic traits of the demigod Māui. The film
itself follows the protagonist, Moana, daughter of the high
chief as she is chosen by the ocean to restore the heart of
Tefiti to save her people (Clement & Musker, 2016). The film,
although successful, generated controversial responses,
impacting on the people from the Pacific for its
misrepresentation, even after extensive research that began in
2012. The film provided a worldview with a very narrow lens on
Pacific representation. The film homogenised Pacific people from
different nations together. Former Manu Sāmoa and Auckland Blues
rugby player, Eliota Fuimano-Sapolu, who is a father says:

ELIOTA FUIMAONO-SAPOLU
“...the film should not be relied on to teach the next

generation about Pacific culture. Parents and family still have
a responsibility to tell their stories” (Fuimaono-Sapolu, 2017,

as cited in Tupou, 2017).

Fuimaono-Sapolu goes on to say that Pasifika people liking the
film doesn’t make them less Polynesian (Tupou, 2017).

There has been controversy, which was sparked by Maui’s physical
appearance, as well as the casting and mispronunciation of
character names, which is ironically performed by
Sāmoan/American actor, Dwayne Johnson. Dr Karlo Mila, a writer
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of Tongan/Palagi/Sāmoan heritage, although admitting to enjoying
the film, took her children and said:

DR KARLO MILA
“Māui was a little bit problematic but we could tell that right
from the start and there were lots of us that jumped all over
that. That was a problematic caricature [of] that chest-beating
ugga-bugga savage-type character in that three minute trailer
that made us all freak out. We were like, 'Oh my gosh if you're
going to do that to one of our beloved demi-gods then what the
hell is the rest of the movie going to be like?'” (Mila, 2017,

as cited in Tupou, 2017).

Further investigation of Disney’s Moana, the original screenplay
written by the Māori filmmaker, Taika Waititi included the
protagonist having five or six brothers, a story that also
included themes of gender (Chapman, 2017). Although the decision
to remove any context pertaining to a larger family and
gender-based themes was made by Clements and Musker, again by
non-Pasifika Americans, Waititi’s attempt in the initial
screenplay would have resonated and been a more accurate
representation of Pasifika people. The dynamic of the
traditional family structure is far more complex than the
western nuclear family, single parent family, extended family,
childless family, step family and grandparent family. Pasifika
families, on a case by case basis, are a random combination of
them all and often referred to as a village (Cultural Atlas,
2016).

Having contemplated both versions of Moana, I am reminded why I
became a writer in the first place: to dismantle false
narratives made about Pasifika people but also to represent my
culture proudly and communicate how multifaceted we are.
Interestingly, both versions of Moana were created by American
filmmakers and made with a 90 year difference between the two,
but the reality leads me to question whether there has been any
progression of Pasifika narratives from the early 20th century?
What changes have been made in the 21st century? What have
indigenous Pasifika (tagata moana) filmmakers in Aotearoa done
to change this discourse? Personally, what have I contributed to
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this conversation and the future of Pasifika storytelling and
filmmaking?

EXT. STORY SOVEREIGNTY AND PACIFIC AND MĀORI FILM OVERVIEW -
CONTINUOUS

Story sovereignty is a term that loosely describes the ownership
of stories. In relation to screen works, and specifically for
the purposes of this research, discussions of story sovereignty
emerged in response to some backlash received from the community
after the public release of the TV drama series, Vegas (Bennett
and Crampton, 2021). Debates were reignited about Māori
representation on screen and the sovereignty of Māori stories.
The Māori filmmaker Tainui Stephens, speaks in response to some
of the feedback in an article for e-Tangata.

TAINUI STEPHENS
“As we Māori filmmakers increase our presence in the mainstream,

we will work with whoever we wish, and however we wish, to
protect the integrity and control of our own stories.

The sovereignty of the story lies with the people. Mine is the
power to give it voice” (Stephens, 2021).

Merata Mita, the first indigenous and Māori wāhine to write and
direct a feature length film, was a Mother, filmmaker and
documentarian who dedicated her life to this kaupapa. Upon
reflection of her entire career, and having watched her son’s
(Heperi Mita, Film Archivist) documentary in dedication to her,
How Mum Decolonised the Screen (2018), I am motivated to use
Mita’s legacy for two main reasons. Firstly, as an opportunity
to ground myself within my own practice as a Sāmoan
scriptwriting practitioner, born and raised in Aotearoa.
Secondly, to reflect on and interrogate the stories, films,
series and scripts, which have been written, produced and
directed and have emerged from Aotearoa, since Mita’s legacy.

Although not of Pasifika/Māori heritage, the likes of Geoff
Murphy (Utu, 1980), Niki Caro (The Whale Rider, 2002) and James
Napier Robertson (The Dark Horse, 2014) must be acknowledged for
their allyship who have also championed and written
Pasifika/Māori stories for screen.
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Leading into the 21st century, particularly in the 1990s, female
writer/directors such as Sima Urale (O Tamaiti, 1996); Riwia
Brown (Once Were Warriors, 1992); Makerita Urale, Justine
Simei-Barton and Lisa Taouma (Tala Pasifika, 1996) among others,
played a vital part in the culture shift and representation of
Pasifika and Māori bodies on the screen. The last two decades
have seen several Pasifika and Māori scriptwriters emerge and
become renowned both nationally and globally. The works of male
writer/directors like Taika Waititi (Boy, 2010), Oscar Kightley
(Sione’s Wedding, 2006, Sione’s 2: Unfinished Business, 2012),
Toa Fraser (No.2, 2006) and Tusi Tamasese (The Orator (o le
tulafale), 2011) among many also contribute to the
representation of Pasifika people and stories.

In the last five years, screen works have been created that
engage with key creative teams of Pasifika/Māori heritage. For
example, works by Hanelle Harris (Baby Mama’s Club, 2016),
Stallone Vaiaoga-Ioasa (Three Wise Cousins, 2016) and Briar
Grace Smith (Cousins, 2021. What these works have in common, is
a team of key crew members who are of Pasifika/Māori heritage
that serve as lead writers, directors and producers. In addition
to these works, platforms such as Coconet TV, NZOS (NZ On
Screen) and Māori Television provide a space to showcase other
Pasifika/Māori emerging script writers including (among many)
Matasila Freshwater (Teine Sa, 2021 and Vai, 2018), Halaifonua
Finau (Jonah, 2020, The Panthers, 2021) and Todd Karehana (Young
and on the Paepae, 2021).

This brief overview of Pasifika and Māori stories written by
many Pasifika and Māori scriptwriting practitioners, reveal
stories which are still dominated by a western storytelling
structure/framework and architecture. Each of them predominantly
follows the three act structure. With this in mind, I ask
questions such as: what if these stories did not follow this
western structure? What does traditional Pasifika storytelling
look like on screen? Is there an opportunity to weave the two
styles and methods together?

The triptych series, Breaking Bread, brings three traditional
forms of Sāmoan storytelling into the creative practice of
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screenwriting, with a view that through this integration, the
dominant western lens might be challenged and that authentic
Pasifika voices be seen and heard.

EXT. TRADITIONAL SĀMOAN STORYTELLING - CONTINUOUS

Of the three main forms of storytelling, fāgogo, which is
considered to be one of the oldest performance arts, is the
least known in today’s society. This is the traditional way
stories have always been told and includes a performance
element, similar to the western theatre. This performance aspect
generally includes (but is not limited to) the use of songs,
dance and movement and the stories are normally told in an
intimate setting such as the dinner table, bedroom or classroom.
Fāgogo has the ability to include a dark/fantastical element,
similar to the way old Sāmoan myths are told. Jody
Jackson-Becerra, an academic and fāgogo expert, speaks to this
in her TedTalk.

JODY JACKSON-BECERRA
“Fāgogo is a combination of myths, legends, poetry, song, chants

and whatever comes to the mind of the storyteller”
(Jackson-Becerra, 2016).

Sia Figiel (poet and novelist) and Pati Solomona-Tyrell
(interdisciplinary visual artist and co-founder of FAFSWAG) also
practice the art form and storytelling mode that is fāgogo
through their respective works. In Figiel’s recent book
Freelove, she uses the first-person language to experience
fāgogo - in which the story is told from the 17 year old
protagonist Inosia’s perspective. The story follows Inosia and
her forbidden relationship with her science teacher, Ioane
Viliamu. Figiel plays on the fantastical element of fāgogo as
she switches between the traditional Sāmoan experience (from a
17 year old’s perspective in the mid 1980s) and mirrors this
using references from the science-fiction world (Figiel, 2016).
Tyrell’s work speaks to a more contemporary view of fāgogo,
where there is the expectation that the receiver will make the
story their own and then retell it in their own way (AUT, St
Paul St, 2017). Both these artists present a fantastical and
spiritual element in their work, taking an everyday story and/or
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experience and re-situating it, similar to the way fāgogo has
the ability to create and recreate ideas.

JODY JACKSON-BECERRA
“It doesn’t require much, creating ideas. It just needs you,

your loved ones and a good story of your own” (Jackson-Becerra,
2016).

These are the parting words of Jackson-Becerra in her TedX talk
as she encourages the audience, irrespective of culture and
background, to practise the traditional Sāmoan storytelling form
that is fāgogo.

In Breaking Bread’s first script, PT.1 Fāgogo/Povi Masima, the
lead character Sina, takes the role of the key storyteller
within the traditional form of fāgogo. Sina, granddaughter of
Mama (matriarch of the family) shares a story at the dinner
table with the entire family that was once passed onto her - a
story that was passed to Mama by her own Grandmother. Although
there is minimal performance to Sina’s story, her ability to
hold her family’s attention and engage with any commentary
thrown her way is at the core of what fāgogo is. Other areas
where fāgogo is practiced are revealed at the end, where Sina
pulls out a povi masima, in the form of a human hand. Because
the script itself leans towards a dramatic genre, the reveal of
the human hand implies there is a dark/fantastical element to
the overall story, similar to the works of Figiel and Tyrell.

Tatau, being the second traditional Sāmoan form of storytelling,
is the Sāmoan translation of the word, tattoo. In contemporary
times, the taulima (arm band or sleeve)is a tattooed arm.
However, there is a ritual in order to become a soga’imiti or
malofie (formal Sāmoan words for those who have undergone the
journey of completing their traditional tattoo). The pe’a is the
common name for the traditional male tatau, which covers the
body from the waist to the knees. Sean Mallon (Senior Curator,
Pacific Cultures) explains that to become a soga’imiti is
similar in the western ideal of going from boyhood to becoming a
man (Mallon, 2018). The word soga’imiti, is respectfully and
loosely translated as being courageous. Pe’a also translates to
flying fox or a winged bat. The myths and legends of the flying
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fox, some have suggested, correspond to the original shapes and
patterns of the pe’a. Womxn8 on the other hand have a tattoo that
is called the malu, which loosely translates as sheltering and
protection. The malu covers the legs, from just below the knee
up to just below the buttocks. The patterns are much finer and
are more distinct than those of the men. A popular myth is that
the origins of the tatau came from womxn and were brought from
Fiji. The story is the legend of two sisters, siamese twins
joined back to back, Tilafaiga and Taema who learned the
traditional art of tattooing. To help remember, they sang a
song. Upon arrival in Sāmoa, they dove into the water to get a
clam and, as they emerged, the song changed, reflecting the
change in gender in their song too. In Pt.2 Tatau/Koko (the
title of the second script in the Breaking Bread triptych
series) the transformation from boy to manhood is shown through
the protagonist, Ezekiel, as we see the lead-up in the morning
before undergoing his journey to becoming a soga’imiti.

Multidisciplinary artists like Angela Tiatia have vocalised the
importance of the loss of traditional knowledge. She speaks
through her installation, Walking The Wall, 2014, where she is
seen revealing her malu publicly. The installation work is
inspired by her experience growing up in a strict and
controlling religious family where she was expected to ‘cover
up’ all the time, in comparison to her experience as an
international model, where she was expected to undress, but
still being controlled about what to wear.

ANGELA TIATIA
“It’s quite subversive, and forbidden, to show that in public…
especially (in) the traditional community, it’s considered a
really bad thing to show it to the public because it’s quite a
Christian community” (Tiatia, 2018, as cited in Ball & Maung,

2018).

Lisa Taouma (Sāmoan writer, director and producer), directed a
documentary called, Marks of Mana (2018) explaining the history
of the tattoo across the Pacific, by highlighting female
tattooists across the region. Her drive to share this story
stemmed from her experience working as a journalist for Tagata

8 A feminist way of spelling the noun, woman/women
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Pasifika, TVNZ’s flagship Pacific news show, where she was
invited to various tattooing festivals that were driven by men.
But having learned the history of sisters, Tilafaiga and Taema,
and its connection back to Fiji, she was inspired to reclaim a
story that was originated by womxn.

LISA TAOUMA
“The stories of Taema and Tilafaiga were the points of origin of
the tatau in Sāmoa, and it used to make me think, why are there

no female stories about it?” (Omny.FM, 2020, 05:03).

A feature film called The Tattooist, directed by Peter Burger,
was released in 2007 on the subject. It speaks to the taboo of a
non-Sāmoan performing the ritual, which releases an angry aitu
(spirit). The film was unsuccessful as reviewers criticised it
for its overabundance of backstory. It was written by Matthew
Grainger and Jonathan King, two non-Sāmoan writers from New
Zealand and I’m reminded deeply about what I bring to the table
as a Sāmoan scriptwriter as opposed to someone who isn’t of
Sāmoan heritage.

The final traditional form of Sāmoan storytelling is the
fa’amatai, which is the Sāmoan chief system - the indigenous
form of governance in Sāmoa. Different from fāgogo, the
fa’amatai has played out on the big screen. The Orator: O Le
Tulafale, directed by Tusi Tamasese, is the first Sāmoan feature
film shot in Sāmoa, with frequent use of the Sāmoan language and
with a Sāmoan cast and story. It highlights the finest aspects
of traditional Sāmoa and puts the culture in the international
spotlight (Tamasese, 2011). The fa’amatai also includes a
ranking of chiefs, from the ali’i (head matai/chief), the
tulafale (orator, speaking chief) and the taule’ale’a (untitled
men). Tamasese’s film focuses on the tulafale, not the
fa’amatai, as a whole. The film is male-dominated, which
suggests Tamasese’s reflection on Sāmoan society. It is common
knowledge that, across the various villages in Sāmoa, some don’t
allow womxn to hold chiefly titles because they are expected to
serve in the kitchen. In other cases, womxn can hold titles,
like Sāmoa’s first female prime minister, Fiamē Naomi Mataʻafa,
who was appointed in mid 2021.
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Having been part of the Auckland Arts Festival’s production, 4
tha lumana’i (For the Future) in 2018, I learned the specifics
of the fa’amatai, the details of the functions of each of the
various roles, the order of the ceremony (and why each of them
plays a vital part. Some rituals, including the sulatoga, a
dying out tradition that is part of the gift ceremony (folafola
sua) are performed only by womxn. When an ie toga (fine mat) is
presented, a sulatoga is spontaneously performed by a womxn of
the opposing/visiting village. The sulatoga refers to the
journey of the fine mat, using nature as a metaphor and
accompanied by a specific rhyme scheme. As a way to incorporate
the actual fa’amatai into my creative project, within the final
script, Pt. 3 Fa’amatai /Oka, I set the story in the kitchen at
the reception of an incestual wedding. In the western context of
a kitchen, especially in the circumstances of major events such
as weddings, birthdays etc, generally specific roles are
delegated to ensure that all the meals, preparation and event
run smoothly e.g. head chef, sous chef, waiters, dishwashers
etc. It is common knowledge that the word, chief, is derived
from the French term, chef. So in the context of the third
script, the placement and setting of the kitchen serve as a
parallel between the western kitchen and the traditional
fa’amatai ranking of chiefs. The roles, which are generally
within the fa’amatai, are, for the purposes of the script,
divided across the adult womxn characters. Their roles within
the western kitchen hierarchy are loosely paralleled based on
how much they speak, get cut off mid-way during speech and those
that don’t speak at all. As this script also challenges gender
as a theme, there is focus on a character that identifies as
non-binary, Tino (a fa’afafine) who is seen at the end
performing a sulatoga, a dying out act of the fa’amatai ritual
that is traditionally performed by womxn.

Traditionally, long before colonisation, womxn were held in high
regard. In the same way a fa’afafine used to be revered as well.
Their role in a Pasifika family, more specifically a Sāmoan
family, was vital to the raising of the entire village. This
script is dedicated to my cisters, sisters, aunties, mothers,
grandmothers and daughters alike.



20

INT. WESTERN STORYTELLING - CONTINUOUS

Most script structures and stories follow a formula, which
Robert McKee, a lecturer and story consultant, known world-wide
within the film and screenwriting community, speaks to and
breaks down in his book: Story: Substance, Structure, Style and
the Principles of Screenwriting. The formula is called The Three
Act Structure, one which Hollywood has proven to be successful
to capture audiences. The structure is divided into three
segments or acts, the first one being the setup. The setup
includes exposition (history and backstory), introduces the
protagonist and has the inciting incident. Something needs to
happen, in order for the story to proceed. The second act is the
confrontation, as we follow the journey on which the protagonist
embarks. This is where the lead character also encounters many
problems, which escalate, adding to the rising tension of the
journey. And finally, the last act is called the resolution, or
in formal terms the dénouement. This act is where the apex of
the story happens and is usually the shortest of the three. This
includes a resolve of some kind, not necessarily the one we
expect to happen (McKee, 1999). This formula is the basis of the
nature and general structure of scriptwriting. Understanding
this formula enables me to critically analyse all screenworks
through this lens and, as such, foresee the direction of the
writing. But also, and in relation to my research and the aim of
this proposal, I start to question the general structure of
Pasifika works, more specifically Sāmoan stories. Is there
another formula in which Sāmoan stories are told? And if so, how
would they present and be received in a western context?

EXT. ADDITIONAL RESOURCES - CONTINUOUS

Taking into consideration the three traditional forms of Sāmoan
storytelling and the autoethnographic process of inheriting
stories at the dinner table, what my practice hasn’t yet
acknowledged is my mental health and well-being. Alternatively,
it is generally agreed that although Pasifika families love to
participate in acts of breaking bread and sharing stories that
create a real sense of community and village, there is a stigma
in the way Pasifika people deal with topics that are considered
heavy, taboo and unmentionable within their communities. Among
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many issues, some of these include the impacts of the
colonisation from christianity, toxic masculinity, child
molestation and gender roles within the family (particularly for
a fa’afafine). These are issues within the community that I
have, on some level, experienced first hand and they were not
necessarily easy for me to articulate as a child. Because I was
not able to vocalise these issues, as a coping mechanism, I
turned to films, in particular genres that allowed a sense of
escape, such as dark/fantasy/comedy and horror. Although not
specifically Pasifika based, aspects from these genres of film
(particularly the latter) have influenced and contributed to my
stylistic voice as a Sāmoan scriptwriting practitioner, which I
feel is still significant in my research.

As a Sāmoan filmmaker, and as a person who was born and raised
within the diaspora, I have also been influenced by growing up
within a western context, and as such, pop culture and Hollywood
film culture are part of my artistic and cultural repertoire. It
is an integral part of who I am today and of my character. Works
created by Alfred Hitchcock (mastermind of suspense building,
whose career peaked between 1954-64) and Japanese filmmakers,
Kaneto Shindo (Onibaba, 1964) and Malakai Kobayashi (Kwaidan,
1964) are my primary sources in the context of western
storytelling. Although my research specifically aims to bridge
some of the loss of my own Sāmoan culture, I am always extremely
thankful to western culture as a vehicle for a personal healing
journey through my escapism into the world of
dark/fantasy/comedy and horror.

I begin with Hitchcock, who I mentioned is the mastermind of
suspense building because of his application of mise-en-scene in
his works. This is a popular term in filmmaking, which is
loosely defined as a group of elements that compose a shot.
While an audience may not necessarily pay attention to all the
details and elements in a particular shot, the combination of
these elements helps the audience immerse themselves into the
film’s story. Known for films such as Rear Window (1954),
Vertigo (1958) and The Birds (1963), Hitchcock’s use of
mise-en-scene to build suspense, climax, curiosity and the
likeness of his characters is the reason he is credited as being
the master of suspense.
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Because Hitchcock’s films rely heavily on visual storytelling
eg. minimal sound, little dialogue, when compared to
Pasifika/Sāmoan storytelling, they are almost the complete
opposite. For instance, the act of fāgogo heavily relies on the
storyteller’s vocal and performance abilities to tell the story.
Jody Jackson-Becerra refers to this in her TedTalkX when she
says it can also include dance, song and oratory to bring the
story to life (Jackson-Becerra, 2016). Fāgogo is a lot more
interactive and allows you to break through the fourth wall.
Tatau and fa’amatai, the other two traditional forms of Sāmoan
storytelling, are held by tuning into the rhythm of the practice
by an exchange of listening practices. The tatau is driven by
the tapping of the au (led by the tufuga or tattoo master) and
the fa’amatai is facilitated by the tulafale (the speaking
chief/orator within the traditional Sāmoan governance system).

Comparably, Japanese filmmakers Shindo and Kobayashi, have made
a similar impact and like Hitchcock, their works are also
positioned in the greater horror genre. Notably, Hitchcock’s
career peaked after the Second World War, and it is said that
both Shindo and Kobayashi’s works are influenced by their
experience of the Hiroshima and Nagasaki bombings - which again
was part of the Second World War. Both Shindo and Kobayashi are
critically acclaimed in Japanese culture and had an impact on
the way horror films are told today. Several decades later,
Hideo Nakata directed Ring (1992), as an attempt to bring the
sub-genre of slasher films back into the mainstream. Slasher was
a common subgenre of horror in the 1980-90s. The global success
of Ring forced Hollywood to make an English version of the same
story with the same premise, but in English. After its success,
films such as The Blair Witch Project, a first of its kind, were
produced and became popular too.

EXT. ADDITIONAL PASIFIKA RESOURCES - CONTINUOUS

Looking beyond script structure and towards a Sāmoan world view
within the arts has allowed me to draw from other Pasifika
artists within the creative practice scope who do not
necessarily operate in the world of filmmaking. Linda T. (also
known as Tuāfale Tanoa’i) generates living archives through her
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documentation and sharing of community stories using video,
photography and DJ-ing. Although not a documentarian myself,
similarly, the autoethnographic process of the Breaking Bread
triptych series can be seen as a form of documentation as the
stories stem from life experiences, culture and real people.

American playwright and screenwriter John Kneubuhl is of Sāmoan
descent and wrote scripts in the first part of the 20th Century.
While Knuebuhl is Sāmoan and a screenwriter, he hasn’t written
anything that is specifically Sāmoan for the screen. His work,
Think of a Garden (1991), is a theatre play set shortly after
the Mau Movement in 1929 and is mostly written in the English
language. Taking into consideration Knuebuhl’s decision to write
in English, despite what my inner critic tells me, my position
as a scriptwriting practitioner (regardless of my understanding
of and knowledge of Sāmoan culture/language) is still a valid
Sāmoan perspective because I am Sāmoan.

EXT. METHODOLOGY - EVENING

Practice-led research is a concept that is widespread in the
Creative Arts field. Linda Candy (writer/researcher) and Ernest
Edmonds (pioneering digital artist researcher) speak to this
methodology in their article. The authors suggest that the two
streams of research and practice must be differentiated
distinctively in order to learn how they work simultaneously to
generate new knowledge (Candy & Edmonds, 2018). Cresantia
Frances Koya-Vaka’Uta (researcher & practice-led research
expert) also refers to this methodology in her research and
suggests before asserting any Pasifika paradigm to a practice,
we must fairly explore what makes the western and traditional
knowledge systems similar and different (Koya-Vaka’uta, 2017).

Over the years, I have been on a journey to ‘decolonise my
mindset’ and find myself often questioning if what I am doing
(at the time) is through a traditional or a western lens (or a
combination of both). Based on my own experiences of Sāmoan
culture and what I have learned and encountered so far (both
independently and research-based), through my practice as a
scriptwriter, themes of reciprocity, alofa (love) and community
appear regularly at the fore in my works. These are the same
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words/themes that stemmed from a group of Year 12 Pasifika
students in the very first talanoa workshop that was facilitated
by the Black Friars Theatre company in South Auckland. Another
practice-led research project, which was part of the Southside
Rise Movement, used traditional forms of storytelling such as
pese (song) and siva (dance). These elements were central to
generating the theatre show (creative output) and to improving
overall leadership skills within the community of young Pasifika
students across south Auckland through traditional Pasifika
storytelling methods (The Creative Thinking Project, 2017).

As both a storyteller and a Sāmoan scriptwriting practitioner,
and as someone whose research is practice-led, I have leaned
towards western methods of storytelling, which have been
successfully executed across mainstream media. The three-act
structure is common in contemporary storytelling, according to
McKee in his lecture Story Seminar and as discussed in detail in
several of his books including Story: Substance, Structure,
Style and the Principles of Screenwriting. In McKee’s books and
lectures, he eloquently divides the structure of film into three
segments, known as the setup (backstory), the confrontation, and
finally the resolution (dénouement) - a method that most authors
of screenwriting how-to books(such as McKee) attribute to
Aristotle as the originator of the three act tragedy play.

ROBERT MCKEE
“What makes a story work, and why some don't work is as old as
Aristotle. Stories are about protagonists whose lives are thrown

into crisis by an event” (McKee, 1997).

Although this method has proven to be the success of most
blockbuster films, stageplays etc, what McKee isn’t able to do
is speak to a story from an indigenous perspective. More
specifically through a Pasifika lens, and even more specifically
through a Sāmoan one.

I am a first generation New Zealand-born Sāmoan, and as a
scriptwriting professional, my creative processes so far have
only been through a western lens. It is common knowledge that
Sāmoan traditions were passed down orally, but due to impacts of
colonisation like Christianity, aspects of Sāmoan culture were
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banned such as tattooing, songs, chants etc. Koya-Vaka’uta,
referred to this in a recent guest lecture at Unitec.

CRESANTIA FRANCES KOYA-VAKA’UTA
“Initially tattooing was banned, but the practice continued in

secret, where initially dancing was banned or chanting was
banned” (Koya-Vaka’uta, 2021).

The banning of Sāmoan traditions has impacted the way stories
are passed on to us, as first and second-generation Sāmoans and
so we have inherited variations and multiple versions of the
same story. This is the challenge and nature of oral traditions,
similar to the way we have all played the game, Chinese
Whispers. Information can be misinterpreted, which then has a
domino effect. Having come to this realisation, I questioned the
nature of the stories that have been passed on to me. Did I
consider them as fact, or did I misinterpret them?. Similarly,
this was reflected in the way culture and story was passed onto
me and my own lived experience (or lack of). So growing up, I
was determined to hang on to Sāmoan culture through the stories
that were passed onto me at the dinner table. This became a
ritual for us and hearing these stories allowed me to think
about how they would then be shared and retold in the future.
Taking into consideration that the same story that is told for
an older audience, is ‘watered down’ when told to a younger
audience.

CRESANTIA FRANCES KOYA-VAKA’UTA
“So many of us grew up basically being told that Pacific

cultures were oral and that we had no form of written language”
(Koya-Vaka’uta, 2021).

Upon reflection of Koya-Vaka’uta’s statement, and having this
confirmed by her as well, we both agree that our stories are
more than oral traditions. Our stories are a performative art
because they include aspects of those traditions that were
banned such as chant, song and even tatau (tattoo). This
prompted questions about my knowledge of traditional Sāmoan
methods and stories and how I can use my position as a
scriptwriting professional to keep our stories alive by
threading them into a contemporary screen art form. So while
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interrogating my own research-led practice as a Sāmoan
scriptwriter, I have to ask the question, what does this look
like? Cresantia Francis Koya-Vaka’uta identifies this idea:

CRESANTIA FRANCES KOYA-VAKA’UTA
“..the idea of a written language or visual story comes through

quite strongly when you look at the petroglyphs across the
region” (Koya-Vaka’uta, 2021).

It is evident through our histories there is a form of pedagogy
that has allowed Sāmoan culture to survive beyond the oral
traditions. I am confident that through my practice as a
scriptwriter, and the art of the screen, another mechanism is
created for the survival and archiving of culture.

Through this research practice my aim was to find a ‘method’
that resonates with other Pasifika scriptwriters. Through the
processes of writing Breaking Bread, the triptych series that
stitches together elements of traditional Sāmoan storytelling
such as fāgogo (performance art), fa’amatai (governance system)
and tatau (tattoo), I have confronted other underlying issues,
common within the Sāmoan community, that impacted my childhood.
Issues such as the colonisation of christianity, toxic
masculinity, child molestation, gender roles in the society,
more specifically the role of a fa’afafine in the family. These
issues are topics and themes each of the scripts speak to.

EXT. TALANOA - CONTINUOUS

Specifically to Tongan, Fijian and Sāmoan culture, talanoa
loosely translates as to talk, or to have a discussion. It is a
Pasifika form of dialogue that brings people together to share
and express opposing views for agreement and negotiation. Those
that participate in the act of talanoa must set parameters for
their discussions and must consider: inclusion (aofia ai),
reconciliation (fa’aleleiga) and mutual respect (fa’aaloalo).
Sitiveni Halapua (2002) initiated its development as a formal
Pacific dialogue. However, Timote Vaioleti (2003) is
acknowledged for the integration of talanoa as a research
approach. Talanoa has not only been the framework of this
specific work, Breaking Bread, and my research-led practice as a
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Sāmoan scriptwriter, it has also been a natural and integral
part of my life where I am bound to create space, share space,
converse and literally break bread with other people.

So far, the act and method of talanoa has offered a foundational
method for both the autoethnographic understanding of my
people’s stories and for the practice of screenwriting. The
former definition is most commonly understood, and supports my
practice, but below I offer another reading of talanoa that
emerged in a conversation with my colleague and friend,
To’asavili Tuputala, a secondary school teacher, author and
poet. She opens up another way of understanding the concept of
talanoa that answers some of my questions as she speaks to in
response to the instagram post shown in Figure 2, one that she
is credited online correctly for the discovery of this
breakdown:

Figure 2: Instagram response

TO’ASAVILI TUPUTALA
“I began having conversations with my mother about talanoa. I

remember knowing exactly what tala meant. Tala could mean “open”
or “words.” Then I questioned “Noa.” I thought of rope right
away. I thought about when my shoes would be untied and my

parents would shout at me. “Nonoa, noanoa ou sevae.” Flashbacks
of tying the bunny rabbit ears came flooding back. And it came

to me, talanoa meant, `to open the knot, undo the knot’.”
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Tuputala’s breakdown of the word ‘talanoa’ brings with it a
deeper and more personal reading of 'talanoa’ as a method that
resonates with my own practice and my personal quest/goals in
addressing.

In addition to the new-found reading of talanoa and having woven
it to my research-led practice as a Sāmoan scriptwriter, the
process of writing Breaking Bread has allowed me to undo the
knots and burdens I’ve carried for a long time. Of overcoming
childhood issues and  traumas by giving myself the space to
talanoa (undo/open knots).

TOA’SAVILI TUPUTALA
“Fa’a is a causative prefix which means “to be,” “to be like,”
or “like.” Noanoa means “knot knot.” The bunny ears, the knots,
the noose that one of my best friends had used to take his life
came to mind. And when I thought about him, all I wanted to do

was to untie, undo the knot he tied. I wanted to talanoa.”

So, rather than reverting to my ‘coping mechanisms’ (by escaping
into the world of dark, comedic, fantastical stories on screen),
it is actually through my own practice that I have allowed
myself to embrace both definitions of talanoa.

Figure 3 breaks down each of the Breaking Bread scripts and how
food, traditional Sāmoan storytelling methods, taboo themes,
character and relationships all play a vital part in the act of
talanoa.

Figure 3: Trilogy Breakdown

No. Traditional
form of
storytelling

Food Unspoken themes in
Pacific
communities

Main Characters Relationship

1 Fāgogo
(performance
art)

Povi
masima
(salted
beef)

Colonisation of
christianity

Mama and Sina Grandmother
and
granddaughter
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2 Tatau
(tattoo)

Koko
Sāmoa
(Sāmoan
cocoa)

Toxic masculinity
and child
molestation

Saili and
Ezekiel

Father and
Son

3 Fa’amatai Oka
(Raw
fish)

Fa’afafine (third
gender)
Gender roles in
society

Tino and Sienna Cousins

My scripts emerge from stories which are inspired by my own life
and lived experiences. As the project presented in this case
study originally came from my childhood experiences at the
dinner table, the title (Breaking Bread) and importance of
Sāmoan food in each episode pays homage to the experience of
talanoa through the various means of breaking bread, like
conversing, exchanging, sharing etc.

Each script highlights a different familial relationship to
convey how the unspoken themes occur across the three
generations of family as I felt it was important to highlight
that these issues are intergenerational, but are also shared
among the same generation.

Each script is built from a traditional form of Sāmoan
storytelling which underpins each short film. The first script
uses fāgogo, an old performance art (that can include chant,
prayer, song, dance etc) that is usually held by one
narrator/orator. Sina, who is the primary carer of Mama, shares
a story with the entire family, one that was told to her
directly from Mama. And one that was told to Mama by her own
grandmother. Themes of colonisation and of christianity are
spoken about by Sina and questioned by other family members in
this script.

In the second script, the story is a coming of age for Ezekiel,
a teenage boy, as he prepares to undergo his journey of becoming
a soga’imiti, and gets his pe’a (traditional male tattoo) which
is bestowed on the chief’s son. The script is nuanced with the
sporadic rhythm of the tapping noises (of the au) replicated
through the storm, flickering lights, tapping of the branch,
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water boiling, koko-making. Also, Ezekiel is challenged to
confront his Father, Saili, and overcome his fear of being
touched closely to his private parts by other men, in which it
is revealed (subtly) that he was molested as a child. Themes of
toxic masculinity and child molestation are threaded throughout
this script from Ezekiel’s perspective as a child and young
adult.

The third and final script of the triptych series, looks at two
cousins, Tino (who identifies as fa’afafine) and SIENNA
(daughter of family chief, Saili). This script is crafted around
the fa’amatai which is the Sāmoan chief system (governance). The
film is set in the kitchen space at a wedding of two distant
cousins (also taboo), inspired by the word chef, which is where
chief originated from. The kitchen is also ranked with people
such as head chef, sous chef, waiter etc, similar in the way the
fa’amatai has the ranking of ali’i (head chief), tulafale
(orator chief), the taule’ale’a (untitled men) etc. Sienna (who
is also Ezekiel’s sister), has been asked to do a sulatoga (a
dying tradition only performed by womxn), which is a poetic
response to the gifting of a fine mat from the opposing family.
However, Sienna feels that Tino should be the one to perform the
sulatoga (despite their gender) which causes some tension. This
script challenges the fa’amatai and is an internal reflection of
Sāmoan culture through the third gender, fa’afafine.

Although there is no real resolution to each of these scripts,
the underlying themes which are addressed in each story provoke
the audience by providing an opportunity to converse, talk about
and break bread with their loved ones. The experience of
confronting unspoken topics/themes refer to the undoing of knots
that Tuputala offers in her definition of talanoa.

Each script is numbered parts 1, 2 and 3, highlighting the order
I wrote them in. They’re all written in an anthological style
which indicates there is no real ordering placement of the
three. Each story is stand alone, but together they make up a
triptych series. The stories, although written in a contemporary
screen format, end with a dark twist - similar to the most
common Sāmoan story such as Sina ma le tuna (or translated to
Sina and the eel) where the eel’s head is chopped off. The eel
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returns as the coconut tree, and if you look closely at the
coconut, there are three circles on the shell. Two of which are
known as the eel’s eyes, whereas the one that you can drink
from, is the eel’s mouth. So when drinking directly from a
coconut, it is rumoured you are kissing the eel. This is
considered a dark twist. So the decision to include the
eerie/dark twist in each of the Breaking Bread scripts is
inspired by the twists in Sāmoan stories and my personal
connection to the dark/fantasy/comedy and horror genres of
filmmaking. Overall, these scripts are underpinned with both
interpretations of what talanoa is in my practice and create an
opportunity to not only break bread at the dinner table, but
create a space to have these conversations with family members
and undo some of the loss which was impacted by colonisation.

TO’ASAVILI TUPUTALA
“If Fa’anoanoa which meant sadness or depression also meant “to
be like knots, to tie knots of confusion, be like a noose, or
tie the noose” then the key and answer to all of this was to

Talanoa. Speak, word the undo and untie the confusion”.

INT. CONCLUSION - NIGHT

During the course of this programme, I was presented with two
overlapping opportunities to further develop the project, my
creative output, Breaking Bread. The first was an incubator
programme called, Pacific Noir, that was facilitated by the
Screen Cultures department at I.C.E. (Information and Cultural
Exchange) - an organisation who works with emerging and
under-represented artists from the greater west Sydney. The
programme is in partnership with the Pasifika Film Festival and
endorsed by Screen Australia where they provided funds to
develop a series of Pasifika works. The funds are used to
support six filmmakers in the development of their works.

Secondly, because of my involvement with Pacific Noir, the team
at the Screen Cultures department accepted me into a programme
called ‘Creative Producing & Pitching Virtual Workshop’ with 14
other filmmakers across Australia. The programme was in
partnership with Film Independent, a non-profit LA-based
organisation that champions creative independence. In addition
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to helping filmmakers make their films, produce the Spirit
Awards and build an audience, they work on diversifying the film
industry. This programme helped with a small part of development
of the series, but with a main focus on providing tools in which
we could use to pitch to major networks and funding bodies such
as Netflix, Prime Amazon and many others.

As a result of both programmes, I was given the opportunity to
shoot a ‘proof of concept’ to use as a submission for more funds
to shoot the entire series. Due to the nature of each script
being set in a single location and essentially two scenes, I
challenged the funding bodies that I shoot the entire script of
PT.1, Fāgogo/Povi Masima, the first script in the triptych
series, which they agreed to.

Throughout this process, I took it upon myself to take up
directing classes through AFTRS (Australian Film Television
Radio School) and launched an independent production company of
my own legacy, Satiu Studios, which produced the proof of
concept. Although the resulting film was marketed and publicly
released online as a pilot, I still see this as a proof of
concept in which I have submitted an acquittal for more
development and production funds.

Although this research is focused on the triptych series, in
further development through the programmes where Breaking Bread
progressed, I started working with other themes that are
considered taboo that are unspoken in Pasifika communities. The
vision to expand on the triptych series presented an opportunity
to give characters from this dynamic of intergenerational
Pasifika family a voice through additional stories. This
creative project is tightly focused on the development of a
method that is realised through the triptych. These methods are
woven with the different aspects of Sāmoan culture and talanoa
for future Pasifika filmmakers. My vision for the future is to
apply what I have learned through this process to a full series
in which I hope to produce.

Below, shown in Figure 4, is a table which showcases an
additional five episodes/films as part of the overall anthology
series that would introduce an additional five traditional forms
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of Sāmoan storytelling, speak of five more unspoken themes
within the community and also highlight other relationships
across the dynamic of this family.

Figure 4: Breakdown table for anthology series

No.
Traditional
Storytelling Food

Unspoken themes in
Pacific communities Main Characters Relationship

1 Fāgogo
Povi
masima

Colonisation of
christianity Sina + Mama

Grandmother and
granddaughter

2 Tatau
Koko
Sāmoa

Toxic masculinity
and child
molestation

Ezekiel, Saili
+ Salote Father and Son

3 Fa'amatai Oka

Fa’afafine (third
gender)

Gender roles in
society Sienna + Tino Cousins

4 Siva Palusami A Mother’s love
Savannah +
Princess

Mother and
daughter

5 Pese Papaw Infertility Alan + Malia Husband and wife

6 Poula
Faiai
pusi Sex/Taxidermy Lina + Latu

Boyfriend and
girlfriend

7 Ifoga Moa Betrayal/Forgiveness

Sarona (non
existent to
pilot) + Mama Siblings

8 Fofo
Coconut

oil
Bullying in the

school yard
Tausia, AJ +

Jaiyana Mother and twins

When I look back at what frames my entire script writing process
as a Sāmoan, the variations of talanoa methodology is the key
behind Sāmoan culture. Talanoa is more than just the act of
conversing, making space, exchanging and sharing stories. Like
Tuputala’s offering of talanoa, it is also the act of undoing,
letting go of the past, moving forward with the new. Similarly,
this has been my process dealing with many losses in the small
time frame of my studies, which again is something we don’t
often talk about within a Pasifika context. In addition, talanoa
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has been about confrontation, dealing with childhood traumas and
integrating this into my scriptwriting practice to address these
issues, face them head on and also create regular conversations
around the table as we participate in the act of breaking bread.

End. Fade Out.
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EXT. APPENDIX - CONTINUOUS

Figures 1-6: Breaking Bread Pt. 1 Fāgogo/Povi Masima (proof of
concept), 2020, Clockwise from top left
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